MINUTES OF THE WORKING GROUP 1 

      MEETING OF CCP4  

         HELD AT YORK ON JANUARY 3, 2003
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Daresbury

1. Apologies

None received. 

2. Minutes of  last meeting
The minutes of the meeting of  4th Jan 2002 were accepted. There were no matters arising.

3. Chairman’s report
A report of the CCP4 Executive Committee was presented by Neil Isaacs (separate document). The submission of the CCP4 grant application in September 2002 was highlighted. Jim Naismith and Randy Read were thanked for their work in preparing the proposal. To date, only one referee’s report has been fed back, but BBSRC have confirmed that the proposal will go before the BMS committee on 23rd January even if no more reports are received.

Keith Wilson also provided a detailed report on CCP4 activities in 2002 (separate document). WG1 considered this a useful and informative document.

In his last meeting Neil thanked his colleagues past and present. He also paid tribute to the staff at Daresbury.

4. Finances

A final budget for the financial year April 2001 to March 2002 and a provisional budget for the financial year April 2002 to March 2003 were presented (separate documents). 

In the FY 2001/2002, the reserve was reduced from £184k to £144k. For the current FY, it is estimated that the reserve will be reduced to £128k. It was noted that the financial situation would have been worse, a deficit in fact within two years, if a number of factors had not arisen. Firstly, Maeri has done a good job chasing unpaid invoices. There has also been additional income from new companies. Secondly, payroll costs have been lower than expected: Garib moved to a Wellcome fellowship releasing some BBSRC money for other staff, Alexei Vagin moved to the York BBSRC grant on 1st October 2002, Anne Baker has been on maternity leave, and Martin Noble has been unable to fill the second Molecular Graphics post. Finally, the cost of the Study Weekend has been reduced by increasing the registration fee and being stricter with bursaries.

It was therefore concluded that CCP4 must watch its finances closely, and be wary of  over-committing. The licence fee for commercial organisations has risen by £500 increments in April 2002 and April 2003. It was felt that the fee could not be raised further until the Molecular Graphics project had been made available as part of the suite. There is also the possibility of CCP4 having to pay increased overheads to universities.  

Martin Noble is to continue to try to fill the second Molecular Graphics post. He would welcome help in this. He is particularly interested in candidates with protein structure experience. Keith raised the question of renewing the other Molecular Graphics posts (Liz Potterton in January 2004 and Stuart McNicholas in July 2004). It was agreed that this would be necessary. No further posts are to be considered until the outcome of the grant application is known, when the financial position will be clearer.

5. Election of office bearers. 

Chair of WG1: Jim Naismith was elected unopposed and chaired the remainder of the meeting.

WG1 thanked Neil Isaacs for 9 years of outstanding service to CCP4. During his tenure, the suite and other activities have expanded greatly, and CCP4 has achieved some stability through the move to 5-year grants. During the Study Weekend, Neil was presented with a silver engraved quaich and a bottle of Ardbeg. 

WG1 thanked Leo Brady who is stepping down from the Executive Committee and has made a great contribution during his term of office.

Jim expressed his thanks to his colleagues for their confidence.

Jim’s change of role and Leo’s departure made two positions available on the Executive Committee. There were three nominations: Randy Read (nominated by Eleanor D, seconded by Neil I), Garib Murshudov (nominated by Keith W, seconded by Guy D) and Martin Noble (nominated by Simon P, seconded by Eleanor D). After consideration, it was decided to elect all three to the Executive Committee since they all had something to offer. There were perceived to be no disadvantages in having one extra member of the committee. WG1 noted its preference for those nominated to attend the WG1 meeting.

6. Manager (KSW)

Keith left the room while Jim reported the discussion which took place at the earlier Executive meeting at Daresbury. At that time, the Executive discussed Keith’s role with Daresbury staff. The Executive have also discussed this with other interested parties. It was felt by all that Keith had made a valuable contribution, particularly in overseeing the finances at a time when CCP4’s commitments are growing, in particular without Keith’s work the budget position may have been spotted until too late. WG1 therefore recommended that Keith’s position be renewed for another 12 months and thanked him for his work. His role would be similar, although it was suggested that he need not travel to DL every week, and that he should also aim to integrate other sites (e.g. Cambridge, Oxford).

Keith agreed to continue as CCP4 manager for another 12 months. 

Action: Jim to send a formal letter to Colin Nave, so that the latter can clear the position with CCLRC.

7. CCP4 at Diamond.
When the issue of location of the core CCP4 group was raised last time, it was decided that CCP4 remain at DL pending a later transfer to the Diamond site. The Executive Committee now wish to start negotiations for this move. Jim stressed that no approaches had yet been made, but that given WG1 approval the Executive wished to begin as soon as possible. Issues to be resolved include transfer of existing staff, relocation packages, recruitment of new staff, employment by CLRC or DLS, overheads and office space. WG1 agreed the importance of ensuring Daresbury staff are kept informed and involved.

It was asked what the advantages of the move are. These are proximity to the synchrotron source and involvement in the Research Council’s research hotel. However, it was recognised that recruitment and retention are likely to be problems. It is likely that not all existing staff will wish to move. It will also probably be necessary to pay higher salaries to retain staff. The move was felt to be necessary, as protein crystallography is expected to wind down at Daresbury. A third possibility would be to consider again a university site. The problems here are that CCP4 staff will have to move to short-term contracts, and also the question of the perceived neutrality of CCP4 at a university site.

It is also necessary to consider the timing of a move. The Executive Committee wished for an early move so that the CCP4 group could be closely integrated into the beamline design phase. This could be as early as 2005.

WG1 agreed that the Executive should open negotiations on a possible move to Diamond. It would be necessary to establish all the details before making a final decision on the move. Other options may be considered. The final decision rests with WG1. The Executive should talk with Gerd Materlik and all other relevant parties (CLRC, Oxford University, MRC, Wellcome Trust, OST, etc.)

8. Next Study Weekend.
York have very recently informed us that no student accommodation will be available for 2004, and therefore we have not made a booking for next year. Maeri and Charles are therefore searching for a new location and would be grateful for suggestions. Various possibilities were discussed: We could use hotels in York, but transport would be a logistical nightmare. We have previously avoided locations with a flat-bed lecture theatre, but we may have to compromise on that given the urgency of booking somewhere. An Easter date was suggested, but this is harder and more expensive to book, as well as clashing with other conferences of interest. For January, the traditional Fri/Sat falls on 2nd/3rd or 9th/10th neither of which are desirable. We will consider other days, e.g. Sun 4th /Mon 5th. 

A topic was suggested based on model building, to include graphics and protocols which cycle with refinement. It was hoped that we could showcase the CCP4 Molecular Graphics project. Organisers might be Martin Noble and Kevin Cowtan. The final decision rests with Working Group 2 which meets on January 22nd.

The registration fee was raised to £75 pounds for the 2003 Study Weekend. It was agreed to keep it at this level for 2004. The fee will be reconsidered next year with moderate yearly increments a possibility for the long-term. It is possible that a new venue could be more expensive than York.

9. AOB

Thanks were given to the organisers of last year’s Study Weekend (Rob Esnouf, Dave Stuart and Keith Wilson), and to the organisers of this year’s Study Weekend (Airlie McCoy and  Neil McDonald).

Martyn Winn

8th Jan 2003  
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